
On June 2, 2009, the evening of the 
Bouverie Preserve’s Annual Meeting, 
Phyllis Ellman passed away quietly in 

her Glen Ellen home less than a mile from the 
Preserve. Phyllis knew her friends were close 
by, honoring her and singing of her love and 
commitment to the Preserve. 

A longtime Audubon Canyon Ranch Board 
member, Advisor, supporter, member of the 
Clerin Zumwalt Legacy Circle, “founding 
mother” of the Bouverie Preserve Environmental 
Education Program, Bouverie docent, and a vital 
member of the Quercus Quire (the ACR choir), 
Phyllis Ellman spent the weeks before her death 
carefully, and with her usual calm common 
sense, getting her affairs in order. This included 
establishing the David Bouverie Scholarship 
Fund, which will provide academic scholarships 
to graduates of the Bouverie Junior Naturalist 
(or Juniper) Program. 

Before moving to Sonoma County, Phyllis 
was active in Marin County environmental 
issues. She was instrumental in saving Ring 
Mountain near Tiburon from development. The 
Phyllis Ellman Trail in the Ring Mountain Open 
Space Preserve was dedicated to Phyllis many 
years ago. She and her husband, George (who 
served as the mayor of Tiburon), also helped 
negotiate the preservation and improvement of 
Shoreline Park along the downtown Tiburon 
waterfront in the 1980s.

A strong and steadfast supporter of Audubon 
Canyon Ranch, Phyllis and George donated 
proceeds from the sale of their Tiburon home to 
the ACR endowment years ago. 

After fainting at a recent Quercus Quire 
performance, Phyllis had only weeks between 
diagnosis and her death, yet she retained her 
characteristic positive demeanor and continued 
to extol the virtues of Audubon Canyon Ranch, 
an organization she supported, served and loved 
for many years. The entire ACR family misses 
Phyllis Ellman. 

In Conversation with Phyllis
Gaye LeBaron and Loretta Zweig, two 

longtime Bouverie docents and friends of 
Phyllis, interviewed her shortly before her death. 
Loretta reports: 

“Gaye and I had the privilege of visiting 
Phyllis Ellman in late May at her home in Glen 
Ellen, one week before she passed away. Phyllis 
had recently fallen ill, and she predicted that 
she would just “fade away”. While she may have 

> Please turn to Phyllis Ellman, page 4
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In Her Own Words

Phyllis Ellman

by Loretta Zweig and Sylvia Crawford
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As we enter into a new school year, we 
anticipate the change of seasons. The voices and 
energy of schoolchildren can be heard at both 
the Bouverie and Bolinas Lagoon preserves. 
While school budgets are shrinking, and 
programs and classes are being cut, Audubon 
Canyon Ranch continues its world-class 
education programs through our volunteer 
docents’ dedication and your support. 

Sherry Adams, ACR biologist at the Modini 
Ranch, is excited about working with Jim and 
Shirley Modini. She is focused on a long-range 
management plan, while experiencing daily 
treks across the 1,725-acre ranch. Restoration 
work centered at the Bolinas Lagoon Preserve 
is also in high gear. ACR’s conservation science 
and habitat protection program is expanding 
to address ways to manage wetlands in the face 
of global climate change. ACR’s commitment 
to preserve native habitat long-term is a 
fundamental part of our mission. 

In short, Audubon Canyon Ranch is thriving 
with growth and change. 

 Members of Partners in Education and 
Partners in Conservation giving circles are a 
critical part of ACR’s success. We rely on your 
generous assistance to fuel this growth.

Please remember the good work of Audubon 
Canyon Ranch as you consider your year-end 
giving. Ways to support ACR: make a donation, 
become a volunteer, remember ACR in your 
estate plans. What better way to ensure that 
future generations will witness and enjoy the 

natural world protected in our preserves than 
through ACR’s planned giving program, known 
as the Clerin Zumwalt Legacy Circle. Please 
consider ACR in your estate planning process. 
Information on all these vehicles is available at 
www.egret.org. 

We also encourage you to spread the word 
about Audubon Canyon Ranch by representing 
the organization in your community. Talk to 
your family, friends and colleagues about the 
good work you support and encourage them 

to get involved philanthropically or to consider 
volunteering. As supporters of ACR, you can 
communicate directly with the communities we 
serve. 

We hope to inspire you to help us spread 
the word about Audubon Canyon Ranch 
organically. Most importantly, thank you for 
being a part of our success. 

Bryant Hichwa is ACR’s Board President. 

A Request from the President
Help Us Spread the Word Organically

by Bryant Hichwa

Audubon Canyon 
Ranch

founder
L. Martin Griffin, M.D., 

Emeritus Director

EMERITUS 
Directors
Deborah Ablin
Richard B. Baird
Nancy Barbour
Jack Harper 
Flora Maclise
George Peyton, Jr. 
Helen Pratt

Board of 
Directors
OFFICERS
Bryant Hichwa, 

President 
Andy Lafrenz, 

Vice President
Valerie Merrin, 

Secretary
Bill Richardson, 

Treasurer

DIRECTORS
Julie Allecta
Tom Bradner
André Brewster
Dave Chenoweth
Mary Ann Cobb
Suzie Coleman
Sam Dakin
Leslie Flint
Jesse Grantham
Christina Green
Diane Jacobson
Dan Murphy
Ivan Obolensky
Judy Prokupek
Paul Ruby
Jane Sinclair
April Starke Slakey
Sue Stoddard
Lowell Sykes 
Francis Toldi 
Patrick Woodworth
Nancy Young

ADvisors
Tom Baty 
Gordon Bennett
Len Blumin
Patti Blumin
Noelle Bon
Stephen Colwell
Hugh Cotter
Michelle Dench
Roberta Downey
Binny Fischer 
James Gallagher, 

Ph.D.
Tony Gilbert 
Carol Guerrero
Robert Hahn
Jim Horan 
Joshua Levine
Alan Margolis, M.D. 
Leslie R. Perry 
Gerry Snedaker 
Betsy Stafford 
Jean Starkweather
Brian Wittenkeller
Robert Yanagida

As supporters of ACR, you can 
communicate directly with the 

communities we serve.



Bulletin 45, Fall 2009 	 Page 3

With its preserves, Audubon Canyon Ranch 
captures the ecological diversity of the Bay 
Area. Each preserve is unique and, in sum, they 
produce the oneness of ACR. We asked ACR 
Executive Director Skip Schwartz what he 
believes to be unique about each of ACR’s three 
main preserves and the Modini Ranch. This is 
some of what he told us:
Bolinas Lagoon Preserve: The headquarters 
of Audubon Canyon Ranch is located at 
Bolinas Lagoon Preserve where ACR was 
founded and became the focus of people’s love 
and efforts to protect this part of the coast. It 
served as a catalyst and encouragement for the 
environmental movement that created the great 
parks and open spaces of West Marin. Bolinas 
Lagoon Preserve grew to be 1,000 acres and four 
canyons from the lagoon almost to the ridge. Due 
to the special protection of ACR’s science and 
restoration mission, it has remained very wild. 

The experience of natural wildness is 
accessible to our visitors, and the Bolinas 
Lagoon Preserve has the highest public use. For 
four months each year, we are open to the public 
and encourage people from our diverse Bay Area 
and the international community to explore, 
to be inspired, to be educated. That gives the 
Bolinas Lagoon Preserve a special dimension in 
nature education. 

When visitors come back from their walk, 
they say ‘thank you – it was a wonderful 
experience – it meant something to me’. That 
makes our jobs as staff and volunteers not only 
possible, but enjoyable. We work to make a 
difference.

I have had the pleasure of maintaining a 
residence at the Bolinas Lagoon Preserve for 34 
years, so I got to know the preserve intimately: 
from the soft feeling of the redwood needles 

beneath my feet... to the bedrock of the rushing 
streams... to the many signs of the wild animals 
with which I shared the land. 
Bouverie Preserve: At the Bouverie Preserve, 
I had the wonderful experience of getting to 
know David Bouverie, for whom the Preserve 
was named. We helped him fulfill his dream: a 
preserve in its natural state where ACR staff and 
volunteers would teach a love and respect for 
nature to the younger generations. The Bouverie 
Preserve has a riparian corridor, redwood forest 
and chaparral – but it also has oak woodlands 
with incredible displays of springtime 
wildflowers. 

Architect David Bouverie also left ACR 
a sense of place... his indelible mark on the 
modest yet elegant facilities of the Bouverie 
Preserve.
Cypress Grove Research Center: The Cypress 
Grove Research Center includes wetlands, 
coastal grasslands, beach and shore. I usually 
describe going into the Clifford Conly Center 
(the facilities compound) as entering “Through 
the Looking-Glass” into Clifford’s alternate 
reality. When I go through that cypress hedge, 
I enter into a difference world. There is an 
atmosphere of excitement and opportunity 
from the science staff based there, and all this 
is framed by important ACR-protected habitats 
proximate to the wildness of Tomales Bay. 
The Modini Ranch: When you ascend the 
Mayacamas Mountains to the Modini Ranch, 
it’s like traveling into a lost world of California’s 
past ecological glory. I have had the experience 
of actually traveling through a sea of fog to 
get to the ranch. In a way, that is a fitting 
introduction to a rare and wonderful couple, 
Jim and Shirley Modini, who love their land 
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been fading physically, her spirit was strong and 
her mind as sharp as always. 

“We chatted with Phyllis about her life. The 
following are excerpts from that interview.”

Phyllis’ Early Life 
Gaye: Tell me your life story in capsule 
form. 
Phyllis: I was born in Ames, Iowa, then 
moved to Lawrence, Kansas. 
Gaye: What year were you born?
Phyllis: 1923. My father was always at 
a state college, so we moved to Fargo, 
North Dakota. And North Dakota is 

cold! We subsequently moved to Montana, 
where I went to high school. I wanted to go 
to the University of Minnesota, but I won a 
statewide competitive scholarship that paid 
all my fees at Montana State. So there was no 
question. 
Gaye: Where did you meet George? 
Phyllis: Postwar... I was a teaching fellow at 
Washington State, Pullman, and he had just 
finished at Illinois and had been a teaching 
fellow. Because schedules didn’t match up, I 
taught his classes for the first three weeks. So, 
that’s where I met him. I was lying in wait. 
[Phyllis laughs]
Gaye: What was your teaching field?
Phyllis: Chemistry.
Gaye: Same as George, so it must have been 
good chemistry, right? 
Phyllis: Of course [smiles]. 
Gaye: How did you go from being a chemist to 
a botanist? 
Phyllis: Both of my parents were agricultural 
entomologists. I grew up in a household where 

everyone knew these things. When [George 
and I] moved to Tiburon, there was an elderly 
English lady. She was only 79 and finding it a 
little difficult to scramble up and down the hills, 
so she took me on as an apprentice. 
Gaye: Where did you and George live? 
Phyllis: We lived in Pullman for a couple of 
years, and then George was a graduate student 
at Cal Tech. We were there until 1952. Then 
we went to Midland, Michigan, which is Dow 
Chemical. Alden Dow, one of the sons of the 
founder, was one of Frank Lloyd Wright’s 
first students. So, young architects came from 
everywhere to do their apprentice time. We 
went to parties where the theory and practice of 
architecture were argued with great enthusiasm. 

[Because of allergy problems] George said, “We 
are going west.” He subsequently got a position at 
UC Medical in pharmacology. But Langley Porter 
Clinic had decided they needed a biochemist... and 
so he was there for over 30 years. 
Gaye: And did you live in Tiburon? 
Phyllis: Yes, we didn’t know the area at all and 
somehow found this little apartment. It was 
pouring rain. When the rain lifted, behold! 
There was the Bay; there was Belvedere. It was 
just before Christmas, and the yacht clubs 
had put strings of lights up and down. It was 
spectacular. 

We came to Glen Ellen in 1980. 

The Bouverie Preserve 
In 1979, David Pleydell-Bouverie donated his 
500-acre Glen Ellen property in the Sonoma 
Valley to Audubon Canyon Ranch. Phyllis 
Ellman, along with others, helped establish the 
Bouverie Preserve’s environmental education 
program, modeling it after the program of 
ACR’s Bolinas Lagoon Preserve. Phyllis then 
served as a docent, docent instructor, board 

Phyllis Ellman, from page 1
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“Phyllis’ energy, grace, intelligence and commitment have made a lasting contribution to environmental 
education and the preservation of our natural world. Because of her, generations of Californians will 
better know the land in which we live.” – Loretta Zweig
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member, and helped to develop and manage the 
Bouverie Juniper Program. 

Phyllis’ dedication and commitment to the 
Bouverie Preserve has served as a sterling model 
for all future docents. Her common sense and 
calm demeanor were valued by all. 

Gaye: What was your first encounter with the 
Bouverie Preserve?
Phyllis: We had known Flora Maclise in Marin 
when George was on her board. Flora was 
chairman of the Bouverie Committee, which was 
all there was for a couple of years. So, when we 
moved up [to Glen Ellen], she said, “Boy, I have 
just the place for you!” And you know I like a 
preserve close to home. 
Gaye: The first docent class: did you meet over at 
the Preserve?
Phyllis: Oh, no. We were only allowed on the 
Preserve for taking walks. We held our training 
in the Glen Ellen churches. I was chairman for 
the day that Ray Peterson [former long-time 
biologist at the Bolinas Lagoon Preserve] was the 
speaker. We usually had the speaker, and then we 
carpooled to the Preserve for the walk. Well, as 
we came out of the building Ray saw an insect, 
and we never got any further.

We graduated our first [docent] class in 
1982, I think. We found our first class mostly 
by notices in other people’s newsletters, and 
there are a few of us still inching along. The first 
year we took almost any [school class], anytime, 
because we were not known. Then we would 
take third and fourth grades. It was based on the 
Bolinas Lagoon Preserve education model.
Gaye: Was [ACR Associate Director] John 
Petersen there since the beginning?
Phyllis: No, John came, I think, in 1986. In fact, 
I helped hire John. And we didn’t know he did 
these marvelous pictures when we hired him. We 
were hiring him as an ornithologist.

The Juniper Program and The David 
Bouverie Scholarship Fund
Launched in 1994, the Bouverie Junior 
Naturalist (or Juniper) Program offers in-depth 
nature education and mentoring opportunities 
to students who have exhibited a special interest 
in the natural world. The brainchild 
of Phyllis Ellman, the David Bouverie 
Scholarship Fund was launched this 
past summer to provide academic 
scholarships to Juniper graduates. Phyllis 
knew that education is critical in today’s 
world and how encouragement can 
inspire students to seize the opportunity 
for further educational success.

Gaye: Tell us about the Juniper Program.
Phyllis: The Juniper Program came out of 
one of the docent dialogues. Somebody said, 
“Can’t we do something for these bright kids?” 
So I said, “I’ll put together a committee, and 
we’ll see.” One thing we really firmly decided 
was that nobody but a docent could nominate 
[a student to the Juniper Program]. So, we 
called for some nominations. We thought we 
would get about seven or eight applications. 
We got 25. We probably weren’t terribly 
organized but the kids had a good time, so it 
was successful. 

But now meanwhile, time has passed. I 
have been an advisor on a fund of the Marin 
Community Foundation, and we have made 
several grants to ACR. I wanted something for 
my Junipers, and I was perfectly content to let it 
inch through the system, until my time was short. 
The initial grant from the Marin Community 
Foundation has [just today] gone through. 

We are calling it the David Fund. So [with 
the David Bouverie Scholarship Fund], we 
will have funds not for a big scholarship, but 
enough to help those who couldn’t do anything 
otherwise.

Loretta Zweig and Sylvia Crawford are Docents 
of the Bouverie Preserve.

Hear Phyllis tell her story in her voice: 
visit www.egret .org.

Phyllis’ 
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In early June, Audubon Canyon 
Ranch Biologist Sherry Adams moved 
from the Bouverie Preserve in Glen Ellen 
to Healdsburg to establish an Audubon 
Canyon Ranch conservation science 
collaboration with Jim and Shirley Modini 
on their 1,725-acre property. Since her 
transition, Sherry has begun work on a 
natural resources management plan for 

the pristine property and is learning about the land, 
thanks to the contributions of knowledge, wisdom and 
history from the Modini family and friends. Here is 
Sherry’s account of what she’s been up to.
The mapping of ecological and human history 
of the ranch: I spend a few hours each week 
driving around the ranch with Jim and Shirley 
Modini so that they can tell me place names and 
the ecological and human history of the ranch. 
Concurrently, I’m using GIS to put together a 
comprehensive spatial database of place names, 
natural resources, infrastructure, and other 
notable features. 

The discovery of rare and endangered species: 
There are numerous serpentine outcrops on the 
ranch. Serpentine, the California state rock, 
gives rise to very harsh soils at the earth’s surface. 
A specialized suite of plants grow here, including 
quite a few rare plants, some with very limited 
distribution. I have already found several rare 
plants, and surveys for additional species will 
continue in the coming year. The plants we 
discover will be ensured long-term protection.
Controlling introduced species of plants and 
animals that have the potential to do damage 
to the native ecosystem: Yellow starthistle is a 
problematic invader of grasslands in California. 
It can lower the water table, artificially creating 
drought conditions for other plants. The 
Modinis are very concerned about the impact 
of yellow starthistle and have already initiated 
a control program. I have found quite a few 
additional patches of the plant, and once I 
am done mapping the infestation, we will be 

The Modini Ranch
Stalwart Land Conservationists inspire 

Continued Preservation

A Vesta’s 

Mariposa lily.

The History of a Place
Earlier this year, Audubon Canyon Ranch signed a collaborative agreement with Jim and Shirley 

Modini to acquire the 1,725-acre Modini Ranch property through a planned giving arrangement. 
The property is located in Sonoma County’s Mayacamas Mountains near Healdsburg. 

Audubon Canyon Ranch will conduct conservation-based scientific research and identify 
habitat protection opportunities, in keeping with ACR’s mission to preserve the land as a sanctuary 
for native plants and animals.

The property, which has been in the Modini Ingalls family since 1867, is spread across a remote 
and scenic landscape with a rich blend of undisturbed native habitats including oak woodlands, 
pine forests, perennial grasslands, chaparral, serpentine outcrops, riparian forests and wild streams. 
It is home to abundant and diverse wildlife including deer, black bears, bobcats, mountain lions, 
coyotes and nesting golden eagles. Audubon Canyon Ranch is honored the Modinis have entrusted 
us to protect this special part of California’s natural heritage. 

In order to maintain the true wilderness values of the Modini Ranch, no public access is 
contemplated at this time.

> Please turn to Modini Ranch, page 10
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In 1989, Phyllis Ellman and her husband, 
George, included Audubon Canyon Ranch in 
their estate plan, becoming members of the 
Clerin Zumwalt Legacy Circle.

In this way, they fulfilled the common 
definition of “legacy”: a gift at death of money 
or personal property. 

But Phyllis left a second legacy to Audubon 
Canyon Ranch. “Just before her death, Phyllis 
was instrumental in the establishment of the 
David Bouverie Scholarship Fund,” said Jack 
Harper, ACR Emeritus Director.  

The Fund provides academic scholarships 
to graduates of the Bouverie Junior Naturalist 
(Juniper) Program. Junipers is an intensive 
environmental education mentorship program 
for young naturalists.  

Some would add a third legacy to the list: her 
thirty years of volunteer service to ACR. 

“Phyllis and George were dedicated 
to environmental issues and to the 
mission of Audubon Canyon Ranch,” 
Harper said, adding that Phyllis was 
involved in the beginnings of the 
Bouverie Preserve. “She worked on 
training the first Bouverie docent class.” 

Audubon Canyon Ranch is honored 
to acknowledge the legacies of Phyllis 
Ellman: the David Bouverie Scholarship 
Fund, her years of volunteer service, 
and her bequest to ACR through the 
Ellman charitable remainder trust.

Confidential planned giving information 
is available at no cost and with no obligation 
from Audubon Canyon Ranch’s planned 
giving specialist. Contact Phil Murphy at 
415.457.7482.
Phil Murphy is ACR’s planned giving specialist.

Leaving Legacies 
by Phil Murphy
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George Ellman.
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We thank the following members of the Clerin Zumwalt Legacy Circle, 
who have remembered Audubon Canyon Ranch in their estate plans.

The David Bouverie Scholarship Fund of Audubon 
Canyon Ranch has been established in memory 
of Phyllis Ellman. The Fund will provide academic 
scholarships to graduates of the Bouverie Junior 
Naturalist (Juniper) Program. Phyllis requested 
the Fund be named after David Bouverie, who, 
she remembered, talked about the need to 
provide financial support to motivate students 
with a sincere interest in higher education and 
the natural sciences. The Dennis and Carol Ann 
Rockey Fund of the Marin Community Foundation 
awarded ACR a grant of $25,000 to establish the 
David Bouverie Scholarship Fund, to which many 
in the ACR community have also contributed 
and which ACR hopes to grow. Audubon Canyon 
Ranch is honored to remember Phyllis Ellman 
through the David Bouverie Scholarship Fund. 
§ Donations to the Fund can be made online 
at www.egret.org , via credit card by phone 
at 415. 868.9244 or via check with the memo 
“David Bouverie Scholarship Fund” to ACR, 4900 
Shoreline Highway One, Stinson Beach, CA 94970. 

For more information on the IRA gift law, which expires December 31, 2009, please visit www.egret.org/How To Help/IRA Gift Law.
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Judy Dugan
Estate of Joann Schwartz
Binny & Charles Fischer
Leslie Flint 1
Foundation for Global 

Community
Frank Howard Allen Realtors
Dr. James Gallagher Family Fund
Tony Gilbert & Laurel Wroten
Tony & Caroline Grant
Charles Greshamengelberg
Jack & Deyea Harper
Phillip & Naomi Holm
Bonnie Hughes
Robert & Christine Hunter
Ellie Insley
Dwight L. Johnson 1
Kanbar Foundation
Barbara Kosnar
Lenore & Howard Klein 

Foundation Inc.
Colleen & David Leof
Laurie Lewis
Paul & Barbara Licht
Marin Audubon Society 1
Ed & Amy McElhany 1
Valerie Merrin & Bill Deyo
Arlene Naschke & Russ Messing
Middleton & Susie O’Brien
Diane Parish & Paul Gelburd
Perry Johnson Anderson Miller & 

Moskowitz LLP
Allan & Helen Ridley
San Francisco Honda
Anne & Russ Sands
Margaret Saulsberry 1
Jean F. Schulz
Carol Joyce Sheerin 1
Jane Sinclair
Jan Gerrett Snedaker & Diane 

Krause
Noellene Sommer
Heidi Stewart & John Weinstein
Marion Weber 1

Sponsors
($500–999)

Anonymous (3)
Linda Allen
Bank of America Matching Gifts 

Program
The Barth Foundation
Mary & Mike Benziger
Jim & Jan Berkland
Leonard & Patti Blumin 1
Robert & Leslee Bonino
Jerry & Lynnette Bourne
Patricia Brennan
Bunker & Company
Saumya Campen
Phillip & Kate Carlsen
George & Sheri Clyde
Nancy & Dale Cox 1
Nancy Kent Danielson

Patricia Donchin
Falik Family Philanthropic Fund
Candice Fuhrman
GiveDirect
Robert Glauz
L. Martin & Joyce Griffin 1
Robert & Julie Hahn 1
Madelon & Gerald Halpern
David Hearth & Lauren Hall
Bryant & Diane Hichwa
Ann Howard
Alan & Eleanor Humphrey
Rosemary & James Jepson
Linda & Chuck Josephs
The Keon-Vitale Family
Peter & Annette Kerner
Marian Kirby
Harriet & Thomas Kostic
Everdina Lampe 1
Gaye & John LeBaron
Louis & Jan Lee
Lumpkin Family Foundation
Flora & L. Maclise 1
Madrone Audubon Society 1
Art & Lyn Magill
Virginia Martin
Don & Mara Melandry 1
Mill Valley Market
Jane Miller 1
Jane & Al Milotich
Karen & Theodore Nagel
Mitch & Pam Nichter
Edna O’Connor
John Odell & Gloria Kemp
Kevin & Nancy Padian
Robert & Agnes Perry 1
George Peyton 1
Regina Phelps
Frank & Anna Pope
Jeanne Price
Judy Prokupek
Barbara & William Ramsey
Linda & Jeff Reichel
Bill & Betty Rhoades 1
Rocket Catering
Glenda & Harold Ross
Marilyn & Don Sanders
Phyllis Schmitt
Maggie & Contee Seely 1
Josephine & John Shuman
Marion & Willis Slusser 1
Daphne Smith 1
Bob & Marilyn Smith

Lisa Teot
Valley of the Moon Lions Club
Deborah & Joseph Votek
Peter John Watkins 1
Westminster Presbyterian Church
Whole Foods Market
Mordechai & Barbara Winter
Nancy & Peter Young
Tommy & Michele Yturralde

Friends
($250–499)

Alexander & Baldwin Foundation
Rosemary Ames
Julie Barney 1
George Benson 1
James & Margaret Brock
Linda & Stephen Cederborg
Dave & Margaret Chenoweth
Robyn & Anthony Contini
Mary Anne & Rob Cook
Hugh Cotter & Susan Coghlan
John Daugherty & Jeanie Ahn
Russell Dedrick
Barbara & Barry Deutsch
Wendy & John Doughty
Roberta & Paul Downey
Steve & Sharon Edelman
John & Betty Edwards 1
Jan Else
Bill & Gisela Evitt 1
Paul Feigenbaum & Mary 

Kemeny
Richard & Ona Flores
Mary Anne Gailliot 1
Marya Glass & Geof Syphers
Cassie Gruenstein
Karlene Hall
Don & Lillian Hanahan
Jake & Kim Hobson
Eleanor & Philip Hopewell
Ann & Don Hughes
Diane & Ken Jacobson
Nancy Olmsted Kaehr & Michael 

Kaehr Fund 1
Andrew & Diane Lafrenz
Lam Research Corp. Community 

Affairs
Barbara & William Leder
Katherine & George Lee 1
Stephanie & William MacColl 1
John & Barbara Mackenzie
Barbara Martinelli

Julian & Charlene McCaull
Marie & George McKinney
Barbara Meislin
Microsoft Matching Gifts 

Program
Sarah & Dudley Miller
Ross & Jess Millikan
Mission Avenue School
Albert & Bette Moorman
Susan & Dennis Moritz
Anne & Phil Murphy
Dan & Joan Murphy
Mary Belle O’Brien
Jedd Parker & Abigail Zoger
Kirk Pessner & Russ Miller
Christine Pielenz & William 

Laven
Rudolph & Eugenie Pipa
Bill & Betsy Richardson
Ron Rosano & Susan Morrow
Neil Rudolph & Susan Cluff
Sausalito Woman’s Club
Joyce & Jim Schnobrich 1
Rebecca Schumacher
Maria & David Scott
Edwin Seipp 1
Steve & Denise Smith
Nicki & Tom Spillane 1
Craig & Jane Spriggs
April Starke Slakey
Joan Steinberg 1
Eriksen Stewart & Marisa Hoke
Susan Stoddard
Stollmeyer Family Fund
George & Helene Strauss
Russell Sutter
Tig & Marilyn Tarlton
Natsu Ota Taylor
Martin & Elizabeth Terplan 1
Mr. & Mrs. John Thuma
Estate of Carolyn Timmins
Ruth & Alan Tobey
Francis & Leigh Toldi
United Way
Mason Willrich
Patrick Woodworth & Lee 

Brewster
Lyle & Timathea Workman
Chris Yates
Lewis & Patricia Zuelow
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The generosity of Audubon Canyon Ranch supporters makes it possible to 
continue our mission of nature preservation, education, and research. We thank 
all the individuals and organizations who contributed during this last fiscal 

year (July 1, 2008 to June 30, 2009). A permanent list of donors whose cumulative 
gifts are $5,000 or more—ACR’s Grove of Honor—is located in the display hall 

at Bolinas Lagoon Preserve.

1 25 Years of Partnership
In ACR’s almost-50-year history, many community members have offered 

their steadfast and ardent support. We are honored, grateful and humbled by 
the dedication of these folks, who have been supporting ACR programs and 

preserves consistently for over 25 years. Thank you.
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ACR keeps careful records of every contribution we receive. We regret that limited space makes it impossible to publish the name of every donor. 
In case of errors and omissions, we apologize and ask that you contact us with corrections.

Friends of Bouverie
Friends of Bouverie make a special annual contribution of $500 or more 

to support the environmental education, habitat preservation, and 
conservation science programs of the Bouverie Preserve in Glen Ellen.

Julie Allecta
Linda Allen
Dorcas Allison
Ruth & John Baillie
Mary & Mike Benziger
Jim & Jan Berkland
Noelle & Richard Bon
Robert & Leslee Bonino
David Bouverie Estate
Phillip & Kate Carlsen
Sara & Bill Clegg
The Docents of the 

Bouverie Preserve
Patricia Donchin
Falik Family Philanthropic 

Fund
Jan Gilman & Michael 

Tonjum
Charles Greshamengelberg
Jack & Deyea Harper

Bryant & Diane Hichwa
Phillip & Naomi Holm
Ellie Insley
Linda & Chuck Josephs
Marian Kirby
Lenore & Howard Klein 

Foundation, Inc.
Gaye & John LeBaron
Barbara & William Leder
Madrone Audubon Society
John Martin
Jane & Al Milotich
Karen & Theodore Nagel
Arlene Naschke & Russ 

Messing
Middleton & Susie O’Brien
Norm & Trina Oliver
Robert & Agnes Perry
Frank & Anna Pope
Barbara & William Ramsey
Linda & Jeff Reichel

Rocket Catering
Glenda & Harold Ross
Marilyn & Don Sanders
Phyllis Schmitt
Jean F. Schulz
Carol Joyce Sheerin 
Jean Simpson
Jane Sinclair 
Daphne Smith
Bob & Marilyn Smith
Jan Gerrett Snedaker & 

Diane Krause
Noellene Sommer
Heidi Stewart & John 

Weinstein
Valley of the Moon Lions 

Club
Deborah & Joseph Votek
Tommy & Michele 

Yturralde

Partners in Education
Audubon Canyon Ranch Partners in Education 

make an annual commitment of $5,000 or more to 
directly support ACR’s environmental education 
programs, which inspire respect and appreciation 

of our natural resources in thousands of 
schoolchildren and adults every year.

Tommy Angell
BlackRock Financial
Shirley & Peter Bogardus
Jane & Douglas Ferguson
Fullerton Family Foundation
Jonas Family Foundation
Mardi Leland

Kenneth A. Lester Family 
Foundation

G. Paul Matthews
John Osterweis & Barbara 

Ravizza Osterweis
Betsy & Bob Stafford
Joel Toste

Partners in Conservation
ACR’s Partners in Conservation directly support 

conservation science and habitat protection work 
being conducted on ACR’s thousands of acres of 

protected wildlands in Marin and Sonoma counties. 
With annual gifts of $5,000 or more, Partners in 
Conservation are helping ACR scientists provide 
solutions to regional problems in conservation 

biology that affect the ecological landscapes in 
central coastal California.

Julie Allecta
Michelle & Robert Friend
Robert J. & Helen H. Glaser 

Family Foundation
Carolyn Johnson & Rick Theis
Marin Community Foundation

Jim & Shirley Modini
Dennis and Carol Ann Rockey 

Fund of Marin Community 
Foundation 

Jean Starkweather

The Mission of Audubon Canyon Ranch
Audubon Canyon Ranch protects the natural resources of its sanctuaries while fostering an understanding and 

appreciation of these environments. We educate children and adults, promote ecological literacy that is grounded in 
direct experience, and conduct research and restoration that advances conservation science.

www.egret.org
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Audubon Canyon Ranch Statement of Activities Fiscal Year 2008-09

able to put together a plan 
of recommendations for the 
management of yellow starthistle 
on the ranch. Surveys for invasive 
species will continue in the 
coming year and recommended 
management actions for these 
species will be a part of the 
management plan.

The Modini Ranch is a wild and wonderful 
place, and Audubon Canyon Ranch is fortunate 
and honored to be entrusted to carry on 
the legacy of conservation that the Modinis 
initiated more than half a century ago. Jim and 
Shirley Modini have generously provided the 
foundation of support to begin the important 
work of guaranteeing the protection of 
California’s natural heritage. Gifts to further 
support the protection and preservation of the 
Modini Ranch can be directed to Audubon 
Canyon Ranch.

31%

Facilities 
Preservation 16%

Fund Development 

10% 13%
8%

Education*
22%CSHP

Gen’l & Admin 

Capital
Expenditures

modini ranch, from page 6

Gumplant.

(Right) Swallow-

tail butterflies.

and the native plants and wildlife 
so deeply and want to see it 
protected and cared for forever. I 
feel privileged to be able to walk 
the ranch and experience stands 
of native grass and see the same 
kind of vistas and species that our 
Native American predecessors 
may have experienced at this 
environmentally-rich junction of mountains, 
canyons and streams. 

Not only are these places unique ecologically 
and physically, but they also hold great 
memories for me. The real reason for the good 
work of ACR’s volunteers, staff, board members 
and visitors is sharing enthusiasm for the beauty 
of the natural world.

Maurice A. “Skip” Schwartz is ACR’s 
Executive Director.

ACR PRESERVES, from page 3

BequestsEndowment 44% 15%

26% Contributions 
& Grants

Other (1%)

Volunteer Contributions
(in hours)

14%

REVENUE 	 (in 1,000s)
Contributions & Grants	 $   748
Endowment	 1,246
Volunteer Contributions (in hours)	 412
Bequests	 425
Other	 39
   Total  Revenue	 $2,870

EXPENSES	 (in 1,000s)
Education*	 $   853
Conservation Science &

Habitat Protection (CSHP)	 601
Facilities Preservation	 442
Fund Development	 269
Gen’l & Admin.	 356
Capital Expenditures	 238
   Total Expenses	 $2,759

*ACR Education Program expenses include volunteer hours, which are valued at $412,000.



Saturdays ~ Oct. 10, Oct. 17, Nov. 7, Nov. 21, Dec. 5, 2009 
Mar. 13, April 17, May 1, May 8, 2010 
9:30 a.m. to 1:30 p.m.
Experience the beauty and rich natural history of this 500-acre preserve. Reservations required: 
bouverie@egret.org or 707.938.4554. Accepted one month before each respective hike date.  
Donations appreciated.  § Docent Council of Bouverie Preserve
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Guided Nature 
Walks §
Bouverie 
Preserve

Saturday, October 3, 2009 ~ meet in Picher Canyon
Sunday, March 7, 2010 ~ meet in Picher Canyon
9:15 a.m. – 1:00 p.m. 1:00 p.m. – lunch
Help us with trail and library work, pulling weeds, planting native flowers or cooking lunch 
(we provide). Bring your favorite tool and gloves for outdoor projects!  
Registration required: rsvp@egret.org or 415.868.9244. § ACR Staff

Fall & Spring 
Work Days §
Bolinas Lagoon 
Preserve

Saturday, October 31, 2009
9:30 a.m. social, 10:00 a.m. start ~ ends at noon.
Join former Resident Biologist Ray Peterson for a short walk and exploration under the heronry 
at Bolinas Lagoon Preserve to see the architecture of Great Egret and Great Blue Heron nests. 
Space is limited to 20 participants. Registration required: rsvp@egret.org or 415.868.9244. 
Donations appreciated.  

Under the 
Heronry §
Bolinas Lagoon 
Preserve

Saturdays ~ January 30  – March 20, 2010 ~ (Orientation: January 23, 2010)
This eight-Saturday program prepares volunteers to share knowledge and appreciation of nature 
with Bolinas Lagoon Preserve visitors during weekends. Learn about Audubon Canyon Ranch 
human and natural history, trail teaching techniques, pond life and the historical herons and 
egrets nesting colony. Interested? Email rsvp@egret.org or call 415.868.9244.
Gwen Heistand, Co-Director of Education / BLP Resident Biologist 

Ranch Guide 
Training §
Bolinas Lagoon 
Preserve

Saturdays ~ 9:30 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. 
• October 31, 2009 ~ Spider Safari with Gwen Heistand
• November 14, 2009 ~ Nature Journaling with Nina Antze 
• January 30, 2010 ~ Geology of Sonoma County with Scott Lawyer
• March 27, 2010 ~ Wildflowers with Jeanne Wirka
• April 10, 2010 ~ Digital Nature Photography with Bryant Hichwa
Geared toward the adult amateur naturalist, these Saturday seminars include time in the 
classroom and on the trail. One to three mile hike on mildly- to moderately-strenuous terrain. 
Bring a bagged lunch and water for the trail. Class size is limited. $25 per seminar. Registration 
required: rsvp@egret.org or 415.868.9244.

Backyard 
Naturalist 
Series § 
Bouverie 
Preserve
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Saturdays, Sundays and Holidays ~ March 20 – July 11, 2010
Weekends ~ Open 10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.
Weekdays (except Mondays): Open by reservation ~ Call 415.868.9244
Come hike the more than eight miles of trails at Audubon Canyon Ranch’s Bolinas Lagoon 
Preserve. Visit the newt ponds, view the nesting Great Blue Herons and Great Egrets and enjoy 
the wildflowers. Knowledgeable Ranch Guides will answer your questions.

Open to the 
Public §
Bolinas Lagoon 
Preserve

More information on all these nature exploration opportunities is available at www.egret.org. 

To keep up to date on the latest ACR happenings, sign up for our e-newsletter. Published once every two months, this free email newsletter 
highlights updates from the Preserves, including school group visits, latest findings from science staff, volunteer opportunities, and ways to 
come explore ACR’s nature sanctuaries. To sign up or to view past issues, visit www.egret.org.



The headquarters of
Audubon Canyon Ranch is located

at the Bolinas Lagoon Preserve.
www.egret.org

email: acr@egret.org

when to visit
Bolinas Lagoon Preserve
Mid-March to mid-July: Saturday, Sunday 
and holidays. 10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.
Weekdays by appointment only; 
415.868.9244. Closed Mondays.
Bolinas Lagoon Preserve is adjacent to
Bolinas Lagoon on Shoreline Highway One,
three miles north of Stinson Beach.

Cypress Grove Research Center
By appointment only. 415.663.8203

Bouverie Preserve
See calendar of events inside.

Audubon Canyon Ranch
4900 Shoreline Highway One
Stinson Beach, CA 94970
415.868.9244
www.egret.org
acr@egret.org

Audubon Canyon Ranch — wildlife sanctuaries and centers for nature education and research
Bolinas Lagoon Preserve • Cypress Grove Research Center • Bouverie Preserve

The Audubon Canyon Ranch 
Bulletin is published twice yearly 
as a free offering to ACR donors 

and supporters.
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Designed by Claire Peaslee
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